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STATE BOARD OF MASTER ELECTRICIANS

BUSINESS MEETING MINUTES

DATE: 
August 27, 2019
TIME: 
10:00 a.m.
PLACE: 
500 N. Calvert Street



Room 302

Baltimore, MD 21202 
MEMBERS
PRESENT:     Jack Wilson, Chairman
                        Robert Welborne, Vice Chairman
Brett Warner, Industry Member

            Chet Brown, Industry Member 
                        Paul Donaghue, Industry Member
                        Francis Harrison, Consumer Member
Jose Anderson, Consumer Member
STAFF
PRESENT:    Sloane Fried Kinstler, Assistant Attorney General 
                        Tracy Baylor-Wilson, Administrative Specialist III
MEMBERS

ABSENT:
Robin Bailey, Executive Director, Mechanical Boards
CALL TO ORDER: 

Chairman, Jack Wilson called the Business Meeting of the State Board of Master Electricians to Order at 10:00 a.m.
APPROVAL OF MINUTES
The members reviewed the minutes of the Business Meeting held on July 23, 2019. Upon Mr. Welborne’s Motion and Mr. Warner’s second, the Board unanimously voted to approve the minutes without corrections.
COMPLAINT COMMITTEE REPORT 
None.
APPLICATION REVIEW COMMITTEE REPORT

Mr. Warner reported that there were a total of seven (7) license applications reviewed with six (6) being approved and one (1) denied. Upon Mr. Warner’s motion and Mr. Harrison’s second, the Board unanimously voted to approve the Application Review Committee Report.
EXAM CHALLENGE REVIEW REPORT

None.

CONTINUING EDUCATION PROVIDER REPORT
Mr. Warner reported to the Board that he approved two (2) continuing educational provider applications that were pending additional information. 
Chairman Wilson asked whether the Board should be reaching out to its previously-approved continuing educational providers to ask that they provide the Board with updated information regarding their courses and curricula for review and approval on continued course approval. Mr. Warner stated that he did not remember doing any reviews of the providers after they were approved. Chairman Wilson believed that State regulations stated that every two years the continuing educational providers had to send an updated letter stating what programs/courses they were teaching on the current code cycle. Chairman Wilson asked Counsel whether the Board’s regulations included a requirement that providers update or resubmit course information for review of their programs by the Board. Counsel advised that Board’s regulations do contain such a requirement. However, COMAR 09.09.02.02B provides that a course or training shall be offered by a provider approved by the Board. Counsel added that a board can periodically request current materials from providers and review the curricula of approved education providers. Chairman Wilson informed the Board that recently, he had had a conversation with an individual who was having difficulty finding an approved continuing educational provider on the Board’s website. The individual advised Chairman Wilson that he had contacted at least seven 
(7) providers and finding that most were no longer offering applicable training or education.  
Chairman Wilson sought suggestions from the Board about updating its approved provider list. Counsel stated the first thing that the Board might consider is to update its website to ascertain whether the approved provider list is current by checking to see if the provider has an active website. Chairman Wilson asked whether staff could send a bulk email out to all providers listed asking that they provide the Board with an updated list of its program/courses as well as the materials and texts used for each. Counsel recommended sending the mass email stating that the Board is aware that they were previously approved to provide continuing educational courses and to please advise the Board whether the previously-approved courses are still offered and what texts and materials are used. Counsel also added that the correspondence should state that if there have been any changes to the curriculum, materials used, etc., that the provider should notify the Board within 30 days or risk being removed as an approved provider. Chairman Wilson agreed and added that Board should staff should check the websites of any approved providers who do not timely respond. 

Upon Mr. Harrison’s Motion and Mr. Welborne’s second, the Board unanimously voted to approve the continuing education provider report recommendations.
EXECUTIVE DIRECTOR’S REPORT

None.
REVIEW OF EXAMINATION STATISTICS AND LICENSE TOTALS
PSI exams submitted the following statistical summaries for the month of July 2019:
Electricians


     Candidates        
Passed

Failed
     
     Pass %




          Tested
	Master Electricians
	37
	9
	28
	24%


OLD BUSINESS
Chairman Wilson asked Counsel for clarification of the time approved for apprenticeship training and whether an individual who completes a Maryland Apprenticeship and Training Council (MATC) apprenticeship program is to be awarded credit for the education toward the work experience requirement. Counsel stated that neither the law nor applicable regulations authorize or require the Board to credit any more or less time toward the work experience requirement for experience obtained through a MATC-approved program. Mr. Brown inquired about language that that states that the Board may allow an applicant up to three years of credit towards the required experience with proof that the applicant has completed a formal course of study or professional training in electrical installation comparable to the required experience. Counsel clarified that this provision, found in Bus. Occ. & Prof., Md. Ann. Code, §6-304(b)(2), is intended for individuals whose experience cannot be certified by a Maryland licensed master electrician or qualified government employee as set forth in §6-304(b)(1). Counsel explained that some licensing boards credit an applicant some amount of time for non-traditional work experience or other training or education, or credit work experience obtained outside of Maryland, often on a case-by-case basis. Chairman Wilson mentioned that some high school students may earn apprenticeship training credits through Apprenticeship Maryland (MATP) and whether such time should be credited to work experience. The Chairman suggested the Board should consider this issue, whether a new licensing bill addresses it, or possibly speak with the new LABOR Secretary to see if this is something the Board should be considering.
Upon Mr. Warner’s Motion and Mr. Welborne’s second, the Board unanimously voted to approve the possibility of giving MATP participants an opportunity to earn time work experience credit for participation in the MATP youth program.
Chairman Wilson asked the Board to decide whether the Board should designate a committee to consider exam challenges or whether the full Board would continue to review them in a closed session. Mr. Harrison stated that he believed the Board should continue to do them in closed session because some of the questions addressed in the past has helped him, as a Consumer member of the Board, to learn about Board business and licensing requirements. The Board agreed to continue to review exam challenges in closed session.
Chairman Wilson asked about the question posed during the June 25, 2019 Board meeting in which staff was asked to look into and report back how licensing of electrical service providers is handled with regard to Alleghany and Garrett Counties. He informed the Board the law states any jurisdiction that does not have its own local licensing board and local license requirement falls under the jurisdiction of the Board. Counsel agreed, referencing Bus. Occ. & Prof., Md. Ann. Code, §6-302.
NEW BUSINESS 

Chairman Wilson advised the Boar that he had recently attended MAACO and wanted the Board to be aware that there is expected to be another statewide licensing bill offered for the 2020 legislative session. He stated it is expected to be the same as last year with additional sponsors signing on that may give the bill more credibility.
CORRESPONDENCE
None.

CHAIR REPORT
None.
COUNSEL’S REPORT

None.

CLOSED SESSION

Counsel advised the Board that there were two matters that needed to be presented to the Board in closed session. Upon Mr. Harrison’s MOTION and Mr. Donaghue’s second the Board unanimously voted to enter into a closed session at 10:31 a.m. in the Third Floor Conference Room, 500 N. Calvert Street, Baltimore, MD 21202, pursuant to § 3-305 (b)(2) and (7) of the Gen. Prov. Art., Md. Ann. Code, in order to protect the privacy and reputation of license applicants and to obtain the advice provided by Counsel regarding a license application.  

Upon Mr. Harrison’s MOTION and Mr. Donaghue’s second the Board unanimously voted to enter into a closed session at 10:31a.m.
The Board considered the license renewal of an individual who certified completion of the continuing education (CE) required for license renewal, but after random selection for an audit, failed to correspond with the Board or produce the requested documentation of proof of completion of the required CE. The Board also discussed, generally, how to manage cases of individuals who fail to comply with a random audit of compliance with the CE required for license renewal. Upon a motion by Mr. Anderson, seconded by Mr. Harrison, and unanimously carried by the Board, the Board voted to authorize Director Bailey and litigators in the Office of the Attorney General to enter into a settlement negotiation with a licensee or pursue disciplinary charges against an individual regarding the individual’s compliance with CE required for license renewal.

The Board reviewed an application of an individual who reported a prior criminal conviction. Upon review, the Board requested additional documentation from the applicant before it could complete its evaluation. On a motion made by Mr. Anderson, seconded by Mr. Harrison, and unanimously carried by the Board, the Board voted to require additional information from the applicant prior to making a decision on the application to sit for the license examination.

The Board reconvened its business meeting at 11:22 a.m. Upon Mr. Warner’s motion, and Mr. Harrison’s second, the Board unanimously voted to accept the findings of the closed session at 11:23 a.m.
ADJOURNMENT

Motion was made by Mr. Warner, seconded by Mr. Anderson, and unanimously carried to adjourn the meeting at 11:24 a.m.
___________________________________
 
____________________

Jack Wilson, Chairman




Date

________
Without Corrections

________
With Corrections
5

